




 

 
Richmond Public Library Board 

101 E. Franklin Street 
Richmond, VA 23219 

(804) 646-4256 / fax: (804) 646-7685  

 
Library Board Meeting Minutes 

September 27, 2017 
 

PRESENT: Gail Zwirner, Barbara Burton, Danita Green, David Lydiard, Daisy Weaver, and City Attorney 
Laura Drewry 

 
LIBRARY STAFF:   Scott Firestine, Clay Dishon, Cheryl Clarke, Natalie Draper, Karin Hansen, Gianna Pack 
 
ABSENT: Kevin Butterfield, Tanya Francis, Larry Olanrewaju, William Yates, and the Friends of RPL 

President Charlie Schmidt  
 

Meeting of the Library Board of Trustees was called to order by Chair Gail Zwirner, at 11:49 a.m. at the Hull Street 
Library, located at 1400 Hull Street, Richmond, Virginia. 

 
Consent Agenda Approve the minutes from the July 26, 2017 meeting, the current agenda, and Statistical 

Report as submitted. 
 Motion by David Lydiard, Second by Daisy Weaver – Approved Unanimously. 
 
There were no pending gifts reported. 
 

Public Comment Period None were present. 
 

REPORTS 
Friends of the Library Mr. Dishon:  The Friends of the Library are having a book drive on November 1.  The 

Annual Membership Meeting was held on September 6.  Approximately 400 invitations 
were mailed. Changes to Board seats were made at the Annual Meeting.  Membership fees 
are:  Students $15 and Individuals $20. 
 

Library Foundation Ms. Hansen:  On Saturday, October 7 the Foundation will host the Annual Young Adult 
Virginia Author (YAVA) Awards celebration.  YAVA is the RPL’s award recognizing 
Virginia authors writing in the young adult genre.  This is the third year of the awards 
celebration which comes with a $2,000 prize for the winning author.  This year will be the 
first time our winner will also be recognized by the Library of Virginia at their literary 
awards night on October 14.  Scott Firestine, City Librarian, and Trevor Cox, Vice 
President of the Foundation, will represent Richmond Public Library and deliver the award 
to the YAVA. 
 
In September, the Foundation just awarded two program grants to staff.  Natalie Draper, 
Branch Manager of the Hull Street Library, was awarded $600 for the Books for A Better 
World author series, and Heather Montgomery, Branch Manager of the Broad Rock 
Library, was awarded $600 for the Broad Rock 40th Anniversary Celebration. 
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Administration 
 

Highlights of Director’s Report: 
 
Staff Updates:  Current vacancies – Four Youth Services Associates, East End LCSM, HR 
Liaison, and two West End Library Assistant II vacancies for a total of eight positions to be 
advertised. 
 
Mascot:  RPL’s otter mascot Ripple made its debut at the September 1 Flying Squirrels 
baseball game.  Rain cancelled the baseball game so a makeup game will be in spring 2018.  
During September Ripple is visiting all library branches for story time.  He is on the 
schedule for the Christmas Parade.  All libraries have Ripple banners displayed.  This 
project was made possible through the Richmond Public Library Foundation.   
 
Public Art Commission:  The Public Art Commission received a donation from the Fisher 
family.  Art Commission Funds from the renovation of the second floor will provide for the 
installation and preservation of this art work on the second floor computer area.  
Mr. Firestine sent an acceptance letter to the Public Art Commission (Attached in Board 
Packet). 
 
Main Closed September 16:  The Main Library was closed at the request of Emergency 
Services and Richmond Police Department.  The protest on Monument Avenue raised 
concern for safety and security in public library space. 
  
GRTC Bike Share Program:  On September 6, Mr. Firestine met with Mr. Hemboldt, 
Director of RVA Bike Share, to discuss the opportunity of having a bike share transfer 
station located on Franklin Street in front of the Main Library.  A station is available and 
could be installed by June 2018.  
 
Staff Professional Development Day:  Library staff will have professional development 
training on October 9 starting at 8:30 a.m.  All Board Members are welcome to attend. 
 

BOARD COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Chairman Ms. Zwirner:  Mentioned the successful completion of the West End Library.  The final 

building completed in Phase I of the Renovations of all Richmond Public libraries.  The 
Foundation contributed to the grand opening.  Feedback of one flaw:  The Emergency Exit 
is the door to the patio seating.   
 

Finance Mr. Firestine:  Reviewed the Special Funds account.  These funds will roll over year to 
year.  These funds are not part of the City’s General Fund. 
 
Mr. Firestine presented a Five Year Budget request list of priorities for the Library.  He 
focused on priorities of what we can do for our patrons, not what we cannot do:  
1. Creating a Youth Services System Manager/Director position. This position will be the 

point of contact and envoy to education in the community and would be responsible for 
managing the overall strategy of service to early literacy, pre-schools, elementary and 
school age programs. 

2. Technology: Having a 3-5 year replacement cycle on hardware.  Implementing new 
technology and software. 

3. Maintaining and accessing popular and high demand items through more hard and 
electronic copies. 

4. Restore public service hours to pre-2008 levels with Sunday hours at all location, as well 
as all branch hours of operation to be consistent.   
• Major Challenge:  Staffing 
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5. Maintain and update all branch libraries.  Modernizing the Main library with exterior 
envelope repairs, HVAC systems upgrade/replacement, and interior by developing a 
more inviting and welcoming spaces for research, collaboration, and community 
convening. 

6. Collection streamlining based on collection development policy. 
7. Adding Self-Checkouts, E-payments for in-person credit and debit cards and paying 

on-line fees. 
8. Using RFID for materials handling. 
9. Replace or Upgrade Integrated Library System. 
 
Mr. Firestine presented the EnvisionWare eCommerce Upgrade Proposal.  The cost is about 
$65,000 to implement.  This upgrade will move towards using E-payments, Self-checkouts, 
and using RFID for materials handling.  Having the patrons to be more self-sufficient will 
also help with staffing needs.  Mr. Firestine asked the Board Members to review the priority 
list and the EnvisionWare eCommerce Upgrade Proposal and provide feedback for 
discussion by next meeting. He will forward all handouts to the Board Members that were 
not present at the meeting.  
 

Facilities The Facilities Committee met on September 19 to discuss the next Phase of renovations for 
the Main Library.  There were some exterior renovation items identified that need attention. 
 
Phase 1 will be to get an architect to come up with schematic of how the space should be 
utilized.  The City has an architect on retainer.  Checking to see if the Library will be able 
to utilize.  The Committee needs to prioritize the phase of work.  Biggest challenge is there 
are a number of other City buildings needing attention and where the Library falls in the 
City’s priority list. 
 

Governance Ms. Zwirner will send out a reminder to all Board members of the importance of attending 
monthly Board meetings, especially when the By-Laws mention a termination of Board 
members missing a certain amount of consecutive meetings. 
 
There was a request for an updated Board of Trustees Roster with terms sent to each Board 
member. 
 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
1. At the July 2017 Board meeting there was discussion of the Special Funds.  Mr. Firestine supplied a detailed FY18 

Special Funds Spending Plan.  The Board reviewed.  The Special Funds were approved as submitted. 
Motion by Daisy Weaver, Second by Barbara Burton – Approved Unanimously. 

    

NEW BUSINESS 

1. There was no new business. 

 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 1:11 p.m. by unanimous consensus by the Library Board 
of Trustees present.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 25, 2017, at 11:45AM at the West End Library, 
located at 5420 Patterson Avenue. 
  
     

Approved:       
          Ms. Gail Zwirner, Chair  
Recorder: Gianna Pack, RPL Executive Assistant 
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